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January 26, 2020 

 1.  Call to Order 

  Church Council President Corrine Tims called the meeting to order at 12:20 PM. 

 2. Opening Devotion 

  Pastor Shane led those in attendance in the devotion and the Litany. 

 3. Opening Hymn 

Deacon Tewes accompanied those in attendance with the hymn “To Be in Your Presence”.  

 4. Approval of the Agenda for the Meeting 

  MSA (Moved-Seconded-Approve) by Jerry Dahl and Bill Barber to approve the agenda for today.  

 5. Approval of the 2020 Annual Meeting Minutes 

MSA by Ona Meyer and Sandy Fredrickson to approve the minutes of the January 2019 Annual 

Meeting. 

 6. Reports 

• Pastor Shane 

Pastor thanked the Grace congregation for the opportunity to serve and to be part of the Grace 

community for the past three years. He shared his appreciation for the staff and the excitement he 

shares with the congregation about the Grace ministry. 

• Pastor Jennifer 

Pastor noted that she has been at Grace for two years. She also noted that she enjoys working 

with the staff and pointed out the revamping of the Confirmation curriculum.  

• Deacon Bob 

Deacon Bob noted that he has been at Grace for twenty years. He commented on the variety of 

activities that he has working at Grace. They include the Synod Assembly and the Synod election 

and installation of a new bishop. He also expressed his appreciation for being included in the 

preaching rotation. He anticipates that in 2020 that he will expand his role to include posting 

Grace services on the church’s website, working to get more youth involved in worship, and in-

stalling new technology (screens) in the narthex and kitchen. 

• Church Council - They made reference to their report in the Annual Report. President Tims noted 

the strategic planning sheets on the tables seeking input from the attendees.  

• Finance Team - They made reference to their report in the Annual Report. 

• Grace Foundation - They made reference to their report in the Annual Report. 

• LEAD - They made reference to their report in the Annual Report. Joel Erickson and Pembie Erick-

son made reference to the Backpack Program, which includes eight churches and five schools. 

• Life, Growth, and Social Concerns – Becky Hanson reported on the work of the committee. She 

reported on their involvement in the food program and their Bible study.  

• BEG – Darin LaFrance reported on the churches heating bills with the new boilers and the start of 

the bathroom remodeling efforts. 

• Ushers – Jim Munyer made a request for new ushers, especially young people and youth. He al-

so reported that the second service was well received by members of the congregation. 

• Altar Guild – Jane Madson made a request for more participants in the Guild. There is need to 

help prepare communion, hang banners, and to polish the brass. 



 

• Missions - They made reference to their report in the Annual Report. Becky Tennis-Hanson noted 

that one-half of one percent of the undesignated offering goes to Missions. 

• Children, Youth, and Families - They made reference to their report in the Annual Report. They 

noted that the designated area in the sanctuary is being used frequently during worship. 

• Grace Foundation - They made reference to their report in the Annual Report. Matt Kermis 

made a request for a treasurer to serve on the foundation. Nominees included Steve Schultz. 

• WELCA - They made reference to their report in the Annual Report. 

 7. Elections 

• Church Council – MSA by Bill Barber and Jim Munyer to approve Laura McKibbin election to the 

council.  

• Delegates to St. John’s Home Annual Meeting (December 2020) – MSA by Sherry Seberson and 

Bruce Olson approved the roster to serve as delegates. 

• Voting Members to the Blue Earth River Conference (February 9, 2020 – Trinity Lutheran, Blue 

Earth) – Volunteers were sought to attend. They include LuVerne Godtland, Julie Groeneweg, 

Corrine Tims, Lori Tuchtenhagen, Jim Munyer, Sharon Pasche, and Ruth Barr. Standing mem-

bers include Pastor Shane, Pastor Jennifer, and Becky Hanson. MSA by Bruce Hanson and 

Sandy Fredrickson to approve the roster. 

• Voting Members to the Southeastern MN Synod Assembly (May 15 to 16, 2020 – Rochester) – MSA 

Bill Barber and Dave Drommerhausen to approve the slate of Becky Hanson, Lori Tuchtenhagen, 

and Julie Groeneweg. 

• Nominating Committee for 2020 – Membership includes Becky Hanson and Nikki Schumaker. 

• Personnel Committee Members – MSA by Dave Drommerhausen and Becky Tennis-Hanson to 

elect Gary Schindler and David Larson to the committee. 

• Finance Team – MSA by Becky Tennis-Hanson and Jim Munyer to approve the membership roster. 

 8. Unfinished Business – None 

 9. New Business 

  Proposed 2020 Budget 

  MSA by Julie Groeneweg and Joel Erickson to approve the 2020 budget as presented.  

  Discussion associated with the budget: 

 Request to explore a shift of designated funds to undesignated funds.  

 Pastor Shane praised the generosity of the congregation.  

 It was noted that the Capital Campaign was winding down.  

 10. Closing Prayer 

  Pastor Shane led us in prayer. 

 11. Doxology 

 12. Adjournment 

  M/A by Sandy Fredrickson and Jody Schulz to adjourn the meeting at 1:34 PM. 

 

Respectfully submitted, Gary Schindler, Secretary – Grace Lutheran Church Council 



 

“Give all your worries and cares to God, for he cares about you.” 1 Peter 5:7 

We are so thankful we can move forward into 2021 and let go of 2020. 2020 was both an uncertain, if 

not interesting year. We spent our time in virtual services and meetings. Thanks go out to each and every 

Grace staff member for their unique, creative and hard work. Collectively, they did so much to make sure, 

as a church, we remained connected. We said goodbye to Pastor Jennifer, with prayers that her future jour-

ney will be an exciting one for her where, as Pastor Shane says, she will continue to plant seeds.  

We continue to match our foundation gift to remodel the bathrooms and complete the capital campaign 

projects. With the new hope of a vaccination to fight this horrid virus, we look forward to meeting together 

again face-to-face to enjoy the comfort and time with our Grace family. We will continue Grace’s work 

focused on our 2020-2023 Strategic Plan with its key planning areas of: Building, Grounds & Technology; 

Life and Growth; Worship and Music; Education; as well as, Programming and Opportunities for Youth 

and Families.  

Challenges:   

As stated in last year’s report: How do we serve each other, open our doors, moving out into the community, 

but also keep our lights on, pay the bills and our staff? With God’s guidance, we can do this. Hopefully, you 

have reviewed and mailed back the financial commitment card that was mailed with Pastor Shane’s steward-

ship letter.   

I have enjoyed serving as your church council president during this past year. Thank you for this privilege. 

I walk with you through each joy and challenge.  

May the God of hope fill you with all joy and peace in believing, so that by the power of the Holy Spirit you 

may abound in hope. -Romans 15:13 

Corrine Tims,  

Grace Lutheran Church Council President 



 

Sometime around September, I think I started getting tired of hearing myself say some version of this 

phrase: “What a year!” While it’s not a lie, it also can get to become a crutch. For me, it was the getting 

stuck in the unknown rather than clinging to the hope or the known joy around me. So, sometime in Sep-

tember, I really started paying attention to the work of joy and hope, looking for it with my co-workers here 

at Grace and the volunteers that still put in hours of work even though the doors were locked. This work, 

along with the work I saw out in the rest of the world (babies born, people getting new jobs, others finding 

new passion after losing their jobs) all became points of hope for me as I longed for the joy that had disap-

peared from my heart over the months.  

Yes, 2020 will go down in history, yes, it has been, and will continue to be, tough as we create roads into 

directions we have never ventured as people. YET! YET, it will be a year full of memories, of how our fami-

lies discovered new things about each other, learned to navigate lots of time together, and family meals 

around tables. I also found hope in people willing to protect others, either though social distancing and 

mask wearing. The idea of protecting others, especially the most vulnerable, is a fundamental practice of 

Christianity, one I know you take seriously, even as I write this letter.  

Lastly, I have been impressed with Grace, because while I could have become downhearted at the giving 

reports, I also saw more people engaging in church than ever before. Our online worship services, social 

media and zoom events have been points of hope for a lot of people in our congregation. And while we 

said goodbye to Pastor Jennifer this year, I also hold hope that the church is in need of a pastor with her 

gifts. I know that she is being presented to several congregations for their consideration. The church has 

never been in a greater need than right now for pastoral leadership. I trust God’s guidance in this time.  

Our congregation has survived a fire, financial woes, and other calamities, and yet, and YET, we continue 

to find joy and meaning in our work as faithful people, bringing people together and becoming disciples of 

Christ. That’s our mission statement, and that we continue to do. We come together online (and in person 

when safe), we read the Bible, we live out our faith, we make darn sure that we stand up for those who are 

least and lost, and we find our own faith strengthened as we do so, just as we did at our founding in 1946.  

Peace to you as you journey this year. Peace to Grace as we continue to be the church in Albert Lea. Peace 

upon peace as we strive to reflect God’s love in the world, a changing and yet wonderful world.  

PShane  



 

’

Last year, as I wrote this report, I shared that this would mark my twentieth year in your midst as your Music 

Director. I had no idea what a tumultuous year lay ahead of us, at that time. Word of a virus, not yet on 

our shores, had just started to be talked about. And then, suddenly, without much warning, by the middle 

of March we found ourselves sheltering at home. Our dreams of livestreaming worship in the not-too-

distant future needed to accelerate, and thankfully, we were ready to broadcast as soon as the quarantine 

orders went into place in late March. 

In the summer months we were able to gather together, in person, on the front lawn for worship, in addition 

to our livestreamed worship. Once the cold weather arrived, we resumed worship indoors, until rising COVID

-19 numbers necessitated us resuming our online worship only, again, for the late fall and Christmas season. 

In spite of the move to online worship this past year, a brave new world that we had little experience with at 

first, I believe some of our most creative worship has taken place. I am so proud of the many unique things 

we have tried and experienced together.   

I thank each of you who have stepped forward to participate when asked. From family participation in our 

Holy Week services, to several who spoke John 3:16 in different languages at Pentecost, to the youth who 

helped me produce a Christmas Program this fall, to the many talented musicians who have offered their 

talents in new ways this past year. Each of you have helped us maintain our community. Community is the 

thing most vulnerable to erosion when we find ourselves separated from each other during a pandemic.  

Each of you have helped me tell the story of Jesus and his love to a world that is in so much pain and up-

heaval. It is a story that must be boldly proclaimed, perhaps even more so in these times! 

As I begin my twenty-first year at Grace, I pray that God will continue to bless our ministry together. I pray 

that you will continue to make worship a priority in your life, whether that be online or face-to-face, when 

threats of illness lessen. I hope you value the role of community and the sharing of talents on behalf of others. 

It is indeed a privilege to serve in my role as your Director of Music and Worship. Leading the singing of 

faithful people brings me great joy and satisfaction.   

God’s richest blessings to each of you in this new year, 

Deacon Robert Tewes 



 

2020 was a long year. It was the year of adapting to a new way of living around a pandemic and doing 

things we never thought we would be doing a year ago. It was a year of experiencing doing everything 

from your home, on your computer and in your pajamas… even worship. And for many people, it has 

been a hard year of adapting to this new normal.  

Last year was also a long year for me, but in a different capacity. I spent my time figuring out what God 

had planned for me next, in many conversations and discerning the call to be a pastor. God is calling me, 

and I am happy to announce that I am going to seminary! I have been approved for Entrance into Candi-

dacy and will be attending Wartburg Theological Seminary starting on February 1
st
, 2021.  

This is a very exciting next chapter in my life, but here is the best part… I get to continue my education 

while working at Grace Lutheran! This four-year program allows me to work at a congregation while com-

pleting coursework online. Starting on February 1
st
, I will be transitioning into a part-time Youth Director 

position and begin taking my courses online. This Collaborative Learning Program also allows for me to 

also do some hands-on work and pastoral ministry (including my internship) at Grace these next few years. 

I want to say a big thank you to the people of Grace Lutheran Church, who have loved me, supported me, 

and helped me grow into this call over the last 4 ½ years. I am so thankful that I get to bring you all along 

my seminary journey. I am thankful for the support of Grace Lutheran and the Grace Foundation through 

my discernment and transition. I love and appreciate you all, and I thank God every day for bringing me to 

Grace Lutheran.  

Ashley Kuhlman, 

Youth Director  



 

This team provides input and direction on programming and faith formation opportunities at Grace. The 

team was advised by Pastor Jennifer Gonsalves and our Youth Director, Ashley Kuhlman.   

Children’s Ministry: 

• Flexibility was the word of the year for Sunday School. As at different times of the year Sunday School 

met weekly in Fellowship Hall, outdoors and on Zoom. During the fall kits were sent home with Bible 

stories and other activities 

• We would like to thank Kate Dahl for her many years of service as our Pre-K teacher as she has 

stepped down from that role to serve our church in other ways. 

• At-Home Vacation Bible School was a great success. The theme was “Christmas in July,” and each 

week in July, a present containing materials for worship, Bible study, craft, an outdoor activity, and a 

family discussion was dropped off at homes of Pre-K – 6
th
 Graders. Members from Grace helped 

with worship and crafts and we had 57 children participate.  

• First Communion was rescheduled for the fall due to the stay-at-home order. Seven 6th graders 

and their families participated in communion instruction and celebrated their First Communion on 

Reformation Sunday. 

• Preschoolers received a SPARK Story Bible and 3
rd
 Graders received a Deep Blue Common English 

Bible as part of the Stepping Stone Ministry in the fall.  

• 26 families received Advent kits to assist our families in spending time together to pray and talk 

about God while preparing for Christmas. Each kit contained materials to make their own Advent 

wreath, daily devotional cards, nativity stickers and more. 

• Deacon Bob Tewes wrote, composed music and created a video for an original Christmas program 

titled, “A Christmas Celebration.” This was done in a video format and shown during our Christmas 

Eve Family Service. Eighteen youth participated and did an amazing job. 

Youth Ministry: 

• Fifteen youth were welcomed into our Confirmation program this fall and 16 youth were confirmed in 

October 

• Confirmation curriculum has continued to be created by staff to allow more learning styles and time for 

deeper discussion. This curriculum involves youth rotating through three stations based on that 

evening’s theme (including at least one station led by a pastor or Grace staff). Due to COVID-19, ad-

justments have been made, including having youth remain in their small group during the duration of 

in-person confirmation and having confirmation over Zoom. We are thankful for the nine small group 

leaders and several other volunteers that have helped with our programming this year.  

• 9
th
 graders spent the fall reflecting on the baptismal promises on Sunday mornings and creating their 

faith projects as they prepared for their Confirmation Sunday.   

• Current 8
th
 graders were unable to attend Confirmation Camp this summer due to COVID-19. Looking 

for alternatives for the upcoming year.  



 

• Four youth and Ashley traveled to Northern Wisconsin for a week-long canoe trip through Camp 

Amnicon. Along with two wilderness guides, they traveled 30 miles down the Flambeau River and 

camped along the way. The youth got to experience sleeping in hammocks, whitewater rapids, 

Bible studies, cooking over a fire, no technology and spending some time on the shores of Lake 

Superior. High schoolers shared their experience in a video posted on the Grace Lutheran Face-

book page.  

• Baccalaureate was celebrated at an outdoor worship in July. Grace Lutheran had 19 youth graduate 

from high school this year.  

• Service & Fellowship Events have included going to Mount Kato, bonfires, and playing Z-Tag. The 

High School Youth Group met both in person and online this year.  

• Plans for summer camp, confirmation camp and a high school summer trip in 2021 are still to be 

determined.  

Family Ministry 

• Due to the impact of COVID-19, we were unable to gather for Family Ministry events this year. 

The Children, Youth and Family Committee would like to express our thanks to all the volunteers and the 

people of Grace for supporting the work that we do by sharing God’s love with all the generations at 

Grace. 

Respectfully submitted, 

The Children, Youth & Family Committee: 

Jessica Bremer, Nick Bremer, Janelle Koepke, Angela Moller, 

Matt Moller, Pastor Jennifer Gonsalves, & Ashley Kuhlman 



 

Jeremiah 29:11  

“For I know the plans I have for you,” declares the Lord, “plans to prosper you and not to harm you, plans 

to give you hope and a future.”   

The parish nurse ministry at Grace Lutheran is a holistic ministry, reflecting the ministry of Jesus Christ, who 

healed the “Whole” person by caring for their physical, emotional, and spiritual needs. His ministry was a 

healing ministry as he led his disciples by example.   

Mission Statement – The mission of the Grace Lutheran Parish Nurse is to help all experience God’s grace, 

love, and healing by addressing their physical, emotional, and spiritual needs.   

My services as parish nurse are to provide 10 hours weekly to the congregation in the way of home visits, 

health education, assessment and referrals for care and benefits, emotional support, and spiritual care 

using the “wholistic approach.”  

In January, the parish nurse schedules resumed with the ‘grief support groups’ that met monthly on the 

fourth Monday. There were also meetings with the Health Cabinet, who supports the parish nurse minis-

try, along with the visitation committee, who ensure that members receive communion on a regular basis 

and providing fellowship, while bringing church to our homebound. The Health Cabinet and visitation 

team both meet six times per year on the first Monday of the month, with an ongoing need for volunteers 

to support both these ministries.  

In February, we started to hear of the Corona Virus, thinking it may not affect us in the Midwest. Little did 

we know that we would soon all be affected and that a new normal would be needed to protect us. As the 

weeks and months have passed, we can be so thankful for our researchers, medical teams, and front-line 

workers that have learned increasingly more about the virus and how to treat the symptoms, and now on 

the horizon, a vaccine to irradicate the ever-changing mutation of this virus.  

On March 16, 2020, I was informed at both my jobs that I would be working from home. The in-home and 

nursing home visits were put on hold, and we soon found our positions looking very different. I struggle 

with technology, but quickly was introduced to Zoom and Microsoft Teams meetings. This was quite stress-

ful and challenging for me, but it’s quite amazing how we can meet for staff meetings, support, 

and planning. The way worship has changed has been incredibly amazing. The difficult part of my job was 

now supporting the many members who do not have this technology or the ability to join worship virtually 

and stay connected. We all know how difficult quarantine days became. We soon found that our entire 

world was different, from distance learning, businesses closed, shortages. Even death was looking different 

as we were not able to be with our loved ones; and funerals, as we have known and practiced, were not 

the same. Grief now looks vastly different without the support of family and friends to surround us during 

this challenging time.   

My first burst of cards and letters went out immediately to our homebound, nursing home residents, 

and many members to inform them of the many changes that were evolving and the plan to keep everyone 

safe, and yet to assure them that staff at Grace were available to them. I made many phone calls to 

soothe emotions and fears, while offering services to provide them with personal needs items, food, hand 

sanitizers and facial masks, while educating their use for safety.    



 

As a Thrivent member, I have applied and received Thrivent Action Team Grants as part of community 

outreach that has helped to fund activities in the church, such as the purchase of supplies for the prayer 

shawl ministry, and most recently, been able to provide a small care package of love that consisted of 

some paper products, small meals and comfort food, facial masks, and hand sanitizer, along with prayer 

shawls to some of our members that have struggled with grief and loss, loneliness, and frustration with 

our world in the midst of the pandemic, along with some of our homebound members. If you are not 

taking advantage of Thrivent programs, you may want to contact your Thrivent agent to learn how to be 

a part of this community outreach program that can benefit our community and our church.   

I have continued to offer support by making phone calls, sending cards of support, and adapting 

game plans for church members to maintain their safety. I have attempted to acknowledge holidays, 

Veterans Day, church events, and seasonal changes to stay connected with our members as much as 

possible. Thank you to a couple very generous individuals that offered greeting cards throughout these 

months. I have used, re-used, and recycled greeting cards to share with others and provide ‘snail mail’ 

in an ever-changing social media world.   

In December, I took on the challenge to send a Christmas card to every active member, including a signed 

staff card, special seasonal scripture table cards, and the invitation to call on Grace staff if they needed 

spiritual support. I also sent cards of remembrance to those that lost loved ones over the past year, 

with encouragement to join the virtual ‘Blue Christmas Service of Hope.' This involved 500+ cards that 

were sent out to Grace family members and their loved ones in a way to let them know that they are not 

forgotten and certainly remembered in our prayers. I encourage all of you to reach out to others with a 

phone call, card, or other means of social media to stay connected and offer emotional support for all.   

My plans for 2021 will be to keep our members as safe as possible, and hope to resume my normal face

-to-face visits, meetings, and support groups when we are given the okay for safe return of activities. If 

you have any questions or concerns, please call the church office and leave a message. I will return in-

formation as I have it available. Please stay safe. 

Blessings, Lori Tuchtenhagen, Parish Nurse.  



 

The Scholarship Committee would like to thank the people of Grace for their generous gifts that allow us 

to support our students in achieving their educational goals. The committee was able to meet online, and 

we had fun awarding the scholarships this year by surprising every recipient at their home. We were very 

impressed by the applicants and were honored to award the following Grace Scholarships:   

Grace Foundation Scholarship – Makenzie Herr 

Godtland Scholarship – Jocelyn Strom  

Gertrude Hanson Memorial Scholarship – Katelyn Lee 

John and Alma Mathews Memorial Scholarship – Kaedyn Kirchner 

Janice M. and Henry J. Guse Scholarship – Katelyn Steven 

Lindsey Loehr Diemer Memorial Scholarship – Katelyn Lee 

Lu Ryan Memorial Scholarship – Anna Andersen 

Donna Ball Memorial Scholarship – Jacklyn Matson 

Donald Ball Memorial Scholarship – Logan Schumaker 

Laurence McGill Memorial Scholarship – Maggie Moller 

Delores Ost Scholarship – Culley Larson  

Vern Jahnke Memorial Scholarship – Hayden Johnston   

Also, following the departure of Pastor Jennifer, our Youth Director, Ashley Kuhlman has taken on the 

responsibility of the leading this committee. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Your Scholarship Committee: 

Bob Ball 

Julie Drommerhausen  

LuVerne Godtland 

Steve Lee 

Jeanne Lundak 

Ashley Kuhlman , advisor 



The Capital Campaign continued into 2020 with the restroom project being the last initiative to be com-

pleted. Grace members generously gave throughout the year to support the effort, but then we faced a 

challenge. As bids were being collected for plumbing, electrical, and general contracting work, the Church 

Council examined the complete plans for the main floor and lower-level restrooms. A decision was made 

to do the entire project verses splitting it up into phases. In addition, as Grace examined the unused and 

underused space on each level, the Council realized that there was an opportunity to design a project that 

would accommodate the larger events that we regularly host as a church, such as weddings, regional con-

ferences, and funerals.  

With these strategic decisions being made, the Council realized that the funds collected through the cam-

paign were inadequate to cover the costs. Outreach was done with the Grace Foundation and they ap-

proved a major gift towards the effort and a match of congregational gifts. Grace members again support-

ed the full-scale project with their continued or additional gifts towards the campaign. As we move into 

2021, we have enough funds to move ahead with the initiative, while we strive to meet the last of our goal 

to make full payment without going into debt. 

Allow me to express my appreciation and the appreciation of Grace staff and Church Council members to 

the members of Grace Lutheran Church for their support of the Capital Campaign. 

To God be the Glory, 

Gary Schindler 

Capital Campaign Chair 



LEAD. Living Everyday As Disciples.   

10 
For we are God’s handiwork, created in Christ Jesus to do good works, which God prepared in advance 

for us to do. -Ephesians 2:10 (NIV) 

LEAD’s core Belief says that people of faith are called to join in God’s mission 

Our focus for Grace has been HEART, one of LEAD’s core convictions. 

“HEART: Listens for God’s leading in mission, service, and doing justice in the world, neighborhood, 

and congregation.” 

Our LEAD group continues to focus on God’s love through the Food For Backpack (FFB) program. We 

pray our journey with this program will continue to serve the needs of children with food insecurities in our 

community.   

Our fourth year with the Food For Backpack program has been a bit unusual with the pandemic.  Distrib-

uting food has been handled differently as our school social workers have worked hard to make sure the 

food is offered to those in need. This year’s total students have fluctuated some with our most recent total of 

372, down about 75 students from last year’s average, but still showing a huge need in our community.  

For purposes of planning and grant writing, our budget was $67,860, which was based on serving 500 

students.  It’s not surprising that numbers have been different than expected with how the schools have had 

to operate during these uncertain times.  

We at Grace continue to partner with Zion to serve the children of Hawthorne Elementary; presently we are 

serving 77 students. First Lutheran and Hayward Lutheran support the students of Halverson.  Ascension 

continues their support of Sibley, and United Methodist supports Southwest Middle School.  This year we 

welcome Caleb Flugum, from One Love Rising, joining Crossroads to support Lakeview Elementary.  

Thanks go out to ALL these congregations, their volunteers, and with the effort of each school social worker. 

Through their efforts we are able to provide this needed program in our community.  

The LEAD group extends a deeply felt “Thank You” to everyone who has so generously supported the Food 

For Backpack (FFB) program through funding, words of encouragement and prayers. This special gratitude 

also goes to the many Grace volunteers who have offered their services to support this program, as well.  

If anyone is interested is joining us in this opportunity of discipleship, please contact any of the members 

listed below.  

Food For Backpack Team: Joel Erickson, Dave and Julie Drommerhausen, Janece Jeffrey, Pastor Shane 

Koepke, Corrine Tims 

 

God of compassion, give us the courage to follow you as we lead, loving you with all of our heart, soul, 

mind and strength.  Help us to live every day as your disciples. Amen. 



 

Mission Statement:  To mobilize women to act boldly on their faith in Jesus Christ 

On behalf of WELCA, I would like to thank all of the women (and men) who have helped to further God’s 

work here at Grace Lutheran Church and in the local and worldwide community. Many willing hands, 

heads and hearts have made the work fun and rewarding.   

What a year!  WELCA has pretty much been shut down, like other organizations, over the past year, but 

have completed a few service projects: 

• Served funerals over the past year 

• A number of quilts are ready to be delivered as soon as able to do so 

• Quilting supplies - $259.54 

• Donated to the Stewardship Program 

• Christmas gifts to staff members 

• $360 to coffee fund                        

The Thank Offering held in November yielded $210.00, which will be used for the ongoing missions and 

programs of ELCA women. 

We would like to invite all women who are members of Grace to join us each month for our meetings. It is 

a great time to meet new members, socialize and brainstorm on the best programs to meet our WELCA 

goals and purpose. Our meetings are held the second Thursday of each month. Please join us, we would 

love to hear your suggestions and ideas. Watch Grace’s website and Facebook page for notifications about 

our meetings and when they will begin again. 

Respectfully submitted 

Jane Smith 

President - WELCA 

Respectfully submitted, Jane Smith, President - WELCA 

 

 

 

 



 

The year 2020 began as years before – the Life and Growth team met once monthly, typically prior to the 

Church Council meeting. Planning for the year began, but activities were soon curtailed with the arrival of 

the COVID-19 pandemic. The needs of people within the church and community continued and possibly 

increased, but meeting those needs became a challenge as gathering with others was extremely limited.  

Some of the activities only reached the planning stage, while others were completed. They include: 

• Enough Food For All campaign: In February, easy-to-prepare packaged meals were collected. In 

April, paper products and toiletries were requested, but very little was collected as church activities 

went online. The campaign was picked up again with a reverse Advent calendar – a food item col-

lected for each day of Advent. 

• Voyagers Trip: A bus trip to Chanhassen was planned to see The Music Man.  This, however, had to 

be cancelled. 

• Bible Study opportunity: The 4-week Sunday morning Bible study has been well received over the last 

years and planning was underway for a study in September/October. The topic of homelessness was 

being explored. This, too, was put on hold. 

• The muffin ministry (in its new form of any kind of treats/fruits) was intermittent since March. Each 

month, the leaders at Youth for Christ would let the team know if there was a need for any treats.  

For a couple of months, fruit was provided for the bag lunches The Rock made available. When 

young folks were starting to return, treats were provided but then another shut down occurred. The 

team has remained ready to provide as the need returns. 

• Red Cross Blood Drive – The team agreed to host one drive during the shutdown in coordination 

with the Sheriff’s Department as they were not able to host on their site. Grace staff members served 

as the volunteers for this drive. COVID-19 precautions were carried out as directed by the Red 

Cross. 

• Two drive thru food fund donations were held in coordination with the Mission Team.  Funds and 

food collected were divided between the Ecumenical Food Pantry and the Salvation Army Food Shelf. 

• The team is looking forward to returning to more normal activities in the year ahead.  New members 

are welcome to join in the mission at Grace of Bringing People Together and Becoming Disciples for 

Christ. 

• ”Let the peace of Christ rule in our hearts, since as members of one body you were called to peace.  

And be thankful.”  Col 3:15   

Respectfully submitted,  

Life and Growth Ministry Team 

Sandy Fredrickson, 

Becky Tennis Hanson, 

Patty Tewes 



 

The Mission Ministry team met on the first Wednesday of the month until the church building was closed 

due to the Covid19 pandemic.  After that time, meetings and planning were accomplished through phone 

calls and emails. Because of the pandemic, the activities typically carried out by this team were limited.   

Those efforts that were accomplished are as follows: 

• Fair Trade Equal Exchange coffee, tea, cocoa, candy bars and olive oil were sold the first Sunday of 

the months while the church building was open. 

• The Ministry Team in cooperation with the Life and Growth Ministry Team hosted two drive thru food 

fund donation events. The food and funds collected were divided between the Ecumenical Food Pan-

try and the Salvation Army Food Shelf. 

• Planning was initiated to set up a meal preparation team to support the local foster care program. 

This was put on hold as the church building closed. 

• Dissemination of the funds gathered in 2020 through the undesignated giving (half of one percent of 

this amount) and through Ministry for a Day will be as follows: 

 $515.40 to St. Catherine’s Church in Latvia 

 $700.00 to International Health Partners for hospital in Tanzania (this includes the donation from 

both 2019 and 2020) 

 $200.00  to Loaves and Fishes 

 $400.00 to Youth for Christ 

 $400.00 to Ecumenical Food Pantry at First Presbyterian Church 

 $400.00 to the Salvation Army 

 $500.00 to the Food for Backpack Program 

 $500.00 to the effort to support the local Foster Care Program 

 $400.00 to the Campus Ministry at Winona State University 

 $400.00 to the Campus Ministry at Minnesota State University, Mankato 

The Mission Ministry team invites others to consider becoming a part of the team as it prepares to move 

into the activities of 2021. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Mission Ministry Team 

Al & Pat Arends  

Gwen & Bill Groskurth 

Pastor Jennifer Gonsalves 

Becky Tennis Hanson 

Hazel Spiering 



 

2020 was a year of challenges and unexpected changes.     

During the months of January and February, we were on track to continue familiarizing members with the 

changes initiated late 2019. 

March 10
th
 was the scheduled membership meeting with the focus on the rest of Lent, Easter and upcoming 

months coverage. However, the content of the meeting drastically changed course with the focus being how 

to incorporate the enhanced infection control guidelines (COVID-19) into the specifics of Altar Guild re-

sponsibilities. We discussed mask use; proper handwashing; glove use; disinfection of surfaces; social dis-

tancing guidelines (only 2 people in Sacristy at one time; communion preparation/serving (continued to use 

bread with wine/grape juice in individual disposable cups on communion trays); communication of illness 

symptoms (self, household member, other contacts). Details of how to incorporate these infection control 

measures needed to be outlined for the March 15
th
 church services. By the way, these were the first and last 

in-house church services that we prepared for until later in the year. 

Beginning with the August outdoor church services, individually packaged communion elements were made 

available for attending members.  Initially, these were prepared in-house.  Purchasing prepackaged individ-

ual communion sets became an issue with the backorders and delays. Within the next weeks, prepackaged 

individual communion sets arrived and made were available at future church services. 

Careful planning as to how infection control measures could to be incorporated into every action was chal-

lenging at times as “normal was not normal.” Highlights of the abnormal included distribution of the pre-

packaged communion sets in the Narthex did not seem like a friendly, welcoming gesture using mask, 

gloves and social distancing. Outdoor baptisms were performed, so preparation adjustments were made.  

With pastoral guidance, a plan was worked out for First Communion Sunday with the intent that youth 

could experience communion at the rail. Individual social distancing of the bread and wine/juice with com-

munion served in family groups was done. The changes made to display and distribution of roses on All 

Saints Sunday was another example. 

Appreciation is given to the support shown to this ministry - encouraging words; suggestion of ideas; contri-

butions of time and donations. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Jane Madson, Altar Guild Lead 
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SPECIAL SERVICES 2018 2019 2020 

Mid-Week Lenten Services  (average, 6 services) 132 117  

Holy Week Attendance  (Maundy Thursday, 1 service) 187 182  

Good Friday Service 64 79  

Easter      8:00am 176 182  

Easter      9:30am 367 319  

Easter    11:00am 157 106  

Thanksgiving Eve 87 64 533 

Blue Christmas 84 86 378 

Christmas Eve      3:00pm 250 195  

Christmas Eve      5:00pm 305 240  

      Christmas Eve Total 712 595 699 

Christmas Day 51 72 247 

        

        

WEEKLY ATTENDANCE       

Total Weekly Attendance 13,860 14,487 14,256 

January-May and September-December  (average) 287 279 373 

     9:00am Sundays,  5:30pm Wednesdays       

June-August, Sunday (average) 205 196 461 

     9:30am & 11:00am Sundays,  5:30pm Wednesdays       

All Weeks - 12 months  (average) 267 284 385 

Sundays in the Year 52 52 52 

Record Sunday 700 548 1048 

Record Sunday  (other than Easter)                All Saints 383 354 1048 

   (10/28)  (10/27)  (10/25) 

  Confirmation Confirmation Confirmation 

       

Respectfully submitted, 

James Munyer, Director of Ushers 

SPECIAL NOTE: Due to COVID-19 the numbers may seem inflated, this is in part to being online 

and at times in person and online. The numbers recorded are divided by the 37 Sundays of worship.  



 

At last year’s annual meeting, we discussed going forward with getting the livestreaming equipment in-

stalled. Well, we got it installed just in time for when we needed it most! This year has been very different 

for everyone in many ways. I’ve been consistently working on running video and sound equipment into a 

computer, something I have never done in any of my careers. I took this role as a huge priority to be able 

to send the people of Grace the best sound and visual streams you all deserve in light of not being able to 

have in-person worship. Thanks for bearing with me as I’m finding the right adjustment and equipment that 

is needed to do so.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The bathroom remodel phase is well underway. There 

have been a few modifications for various reasons. The 

new floor plan can be seen on the adjacent page. The 

new bathrooms will allow for handicapped accommoda-

tion for both men and women to be on the main level. 

There will be a designated family bathroom on the main 

level. On the lower level it will allow for handicapped 

accommodation for both men and women, too.  

Respectfully submitted by, 

Darin LaFrance 

Building Superintendent  

(Photo of Streaming and audio equipment) 
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The purpose of the Grace Lutheran Foundation continues to be to receive from Grace Lutheran members or 

from the public, gifts, bequests or properties as may from time to time be given. Such gifts are invested with 

proper regard for their safety and interest according to the will of the congregation membership and desig-

nation of the donors. Interest accrued from funds and investment returns, including realized and unrealized 

capital gains controlled by the foundation, may be designated by the board to be used for missions, educa-

tion or other specific projects of Grace Lutheran Church in its Gospel outreach.  

We are grateful for the collaborative work of Perry Loge and Marsha Smith and for the in-house audit that 

was completed for the year ending 2020. The foundation’s main source of income was, again, the farm-

land rental monies. We are entering the third year of a three-year contract.   

Monetary support was again given in the form of scholarships to students from our congregation attending 

a Lutheran college. We once again supported Vacation Bible School. The board provided support for the 

youth trip to Camp Amnicon and other support for the youth. Capital bathroom project contribution of 

$25,000.00 and another congregational matching of up to $75,000.00 

As we look ahead to 2021, we prayerfully consider the needs of Grace Lutheran Church and continue to 

provide appropriate financial support for the congregation, it’s ministry programs and gospel outreach.   

Sincerely in Christ,  

The Grace Foundation Board  

Matt Kermes – Chairman Dale Buendorf 

Bruce Olson – Vice-Chairman Karen Hendrickson 

Steve Schulz – Treasurer Mark Grossklaus 

Steve Bracker – Secretary Corrine Tims – Council President 

Pastor Shane Koepke Marsha Smith 

  

 

 

 

 



 





WORSHIP SERVICES 2017 2018 2019 2020 

Total Sunday Worship Services 53 53 96 67 

Total Weekday Worship Services 48 49 56 53 

Total Services with Communion 68 89 144 67 

      

      

PASTORAL ACTS     

Children Baptized 15 5 6 5 

Adults Baptized 0 0 0 0 

Confirmation of 9
th
 Graders 32 19 20 16 

Confirmation of Adults 0 0 0 0 

Weddings 3 6 5 2 

Reaffirmation of Wedding Vows 0 0 0 0 

Funerals 17 22 61 18 

      

      

MEMBERSHIP REPORT     

Increases:     

     a.  By Baptism (Children) 15 4 6 5 

     b.  By Baptism (Adults) 0 1 0 0 

     c.  By Reaffirmation of Faith 32 19 20 16 

     d.  By Letter of Transfer 14 3 17 14 

     e.  By Adult Instruction 0 4 4 0 

     f.   From Other Sources 0 0 20 0 

     g.  By Confirmation (not previously baptized members) 0 0 0 0 

      

               TOTAL 61 31 67 35 

      

Decreases:     

     a.  By Death 24 22 27 18 

     b.  Inactive Member Reduction 0 0 0 0 

     c.  By Transfer to ELCA Congregations 7 4 4 4 

     d.  By Transfer to Other Lutheran Congregations 1 0 0 0 

     e.  By Release to Non-Lutheran Congregations 0 0 0 0 

     f.   For Other Reasons (or requested removal) 0 0 2 0 

     

               TOTAL 32 26 33 22 

        

        

        

TOTAL BAPTIZED MEMBERSHIP       

Total Baptized Membership, December 31, 2019  1,578   

Total Baptized Membership, December 31, 2020  1,583   

               NET FOR 2020  5   

        

  

TOTAL CONFIRMED MEMBERSHIP 

      

Total Confirmed Membership, December 31, 2019  1,232   

Total Confirmed Membership, December 31, 2020  1,238   

               NET FOR 2020  6 

  

  



 

2020 BAPTISMS:  (5)  Reid Hatland, Graham Flatness, Josie Leiste, Nolan Stirling, Jade Sisouvanh 

2020 MARRIAGES:  (2)  Nikki Schumaker & Dave Rysavy, Courtney Williamson & Tyler Thumma 

2020 REAFFIRMATION OF VOWS:  (None) 

2020 DEATHS:  (18) Donald Porter, Leslie Tufte, Edna Herfendal, Lucile Oakland, Elwood Hagen, Edwin Johnson, 

Jeffrey Hoiseth, Clifford Engebretson, Clifford Stahl, Milburn Nelson, Robert Hershey, Christine Jahnke (Hagen), Ruth 

Strand, Marilee Citsay, Shannon Wadding, Maurine McGill, Robert Miller, Carolyn Schmitz. 

2020 NEW MEMBERS RECEIVED INTO GRACE LUTHERAN:  (14) Steve & Jody Schulz, Benjamin Schulz, 

Margaret Schulz, Elizabeth Schulz, Cole & Katie Pestorious, Danica Pestorious, Bridget Pestorious, Cael 

Pestorious, Kevin & Christine Johnson, Rev. Peter & Sandy Soli.  

2020 MEMBERS TRANSFERRED OUT OF GRACE LUTHERAN:  (4) Clint & Amanda Kreutzbender, Hunter 

Kreutzbender, Kyle Kreutzbender 



 

—

 

*   FOR CHURCH COUNCIL – 3 year term (January 2021 to January 2024): 

 1. Dave Drommerhausen  4.  

 2.      5. 

 3.  

          

*  FOR CHURCH COUNCIL (Youth) – 1 year term (January 2021 to January 2022): 

 1. Malana Thompson 

 2.  

 

   PRESENT COUNCIL MEMBERS: 

 1. Corrine Tims Jan. 2023 7. Jim Munyer Jan. 2022 

 2. Dennis Hamberg Jan. 2021 8. Virginia Sorenson Jan. 2022 

 3. Gary Schindler Jan. 2021 9. Jerome Meyer Jan. 2022 

 4. Julie Groeneweg Jan. 2021 10. Laura McKibben Jan. 2023 

 5. Truman Thrond Jan. 2021 11. Malana Thompson Jan. 2021 

 6. Dave Drommerhausen Jan. 2021   

       

 

*  GRACE FOUNDATION – 3 year term (January 2021 to January 2024): 

 1.   

 2.     

  

   PRESENT GRACE FOUNDATION, INC. DIRECTORS: 

 1. Steve Schulz Jan. 2023 6. Dale Buendorf Jan. 2022 

 2. Mark Grossklaus Jan. 2023 7. Karen Hendrickson Jan. 2023 

 3. Matt Kermes Jan. 2022 8. Marsha Smith, Bookkeeper  

 4. Steve Bracker Jan. 2022 9. Corrine Tims, Council Rep. 

 5. Bruce Olson Jan. 2022 10. Pastor Shane Koepke, Advisory 

 

*  FINANCE TEAM 

 1. Patty Tewes 3.  

 2. Dave Drommerhausen 4.  

 

*  DELEGATES TO ST. JOHN’S HOME, Annual Meeting, December 2021 

 1. Gary Schindler 

 2. Jeanne Schindler 

 3.  



 

—

*  VOTING MEMBERS TO BLUE EARTH RIVER CONFERENCE ASSEMBLY 

    (February 21,  2021 Online only)  

 1.  7. 

 2.  8. 

 3.  9. 

 4.  10. 

 5.  11.  

 6.  12.  

  

*  VOTING MEMBERS TO SOUTHEASTERN MN SYNOD ASSEMBLY 

    (May 8, 2021 Online only) 

 1.  3.  

 2.  4.  

 

*  PERSONNEL COMMITTEE – 3 year term (January 2021 to January 2024): 

 1.  3.   

 2.  

    

   PRESENT PERSONNEL COMMITTEE MEMBERS: 

 1. Heather Earl Jan. 2021 4. Dave Larson Jan. 2023  

 2. Sandy Fredrickson Jan. 2021 5.  

 3. Gary Schindler Jan. 2023 6. Corrine Tims — Council Representative 

   

 

   SCHOLARSHIP COMMITTEE FOR 2021: 

 1. Jeanne Lundak 4. Robert Ball 

 2. LuVerne Godtland 5. Julie Drommerhausen 

 3. Steve Lee  

 

 

*  =  Elections are to be held for these offices.    
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